
 
 

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF RECEIPT OF NOTICE OF MEETING 
OF THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF 
THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA 

 
 The undersigned members of the governing body of the City of David City, Nebraska, 
hereby acknowledge receipt of advance notice of a   regular   meeting of said body and the 
agenda for such meeting to be held at   7:00   o’clock p.m. on the 10th day of April, 2019, in the 
meeting room of the City Office, 557 North 4th Street, David City, Nebraska. 
 
 This agenda is available for public inspection in the office of the City Clerk and may be  
modified up to twenty-four hours prior to the opening of the meeting. 

 Dated this    4th       day of April, 2019. 

AGENDA AS FOLLOWS: 

1. Roll Call; 

2. Pledge of Allegiance; 

3. Inform the Public about the location of  
 the Open Meetings Act and the Citizens  
 Participation Rules; 

4. Minutes of the March 27th, 2019  
 meeting of the Mayor and City Council; 

5. Consideration of Pay Estimate #6 to 
Eriksen Construction Co., in the amount of 
$135,816.78 for the Wastewater  

 Treatment Plant Project; 

6. Consideration of Claims;  

7. Committee and Officer Reports; 

8. Consideration of the bids received for the 
City / D.C. Public Schools Water Main  
Replacement;    

9. Discussion / Consideration of the 
evaluation and scope concerning the  
Water Treatment Plant; 

10. Discussion with Deana Zeilinger Briggs 

concerning the Treat residence at 715 4th 

Street, David City, NE, legally described 

as Lots 7,8,9 & 10, Block 5, Original Town 

of David City;  

11. Consideration of the request by the David 

City Housing Authority for the City to 

repair the manhole cover located in the 

sidewalk along 3rd Street by the Sunshine 

Court;  

12. Consideration of reappointing Larry 
McPhillips as a Housing Authority Board 
of Commissioner for another 5- year term 
(5 – 2019 thru 5 – 2024);  
 
 
 
 

 
 

         
Mayor Alan Zavodny 

 
 
         
Council President Kevin N. Hotovy 

 
 
         
Council member Thomas J. Kobus 

 
 
         
Council member Dana E. Trowbridge 

 
 
         
Council member Patrick J. Meysenburg 

 
 
         
Council member John P. Vandenberg 

 
 
         
Council member Gary D. Smith 

 
 
         
City Clerk Joan E. Kovar 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

 

13. Consideration of a “Field Supervisor” job description;   

14. Consideration of requesting bids for mowing services;  

15. Discussion / Consideration of the increase in the Butler Public Power District’s 
 wheeling charge; 
16. Consideration of Ordinance No. 1310 adding a pay line for the Field Supervisor  
 position;  

17. Adjournment; 

 
 

CITY COUNCIL PROCEEDINGS 
 

                                      April 10, 2019 
 
 The City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, met in open public session in the 
meeting room of the City Office, 557 North 4th Street, David City, Nebraska.  The Public had 
been advised of the meeting by publication of notice in The Banner Press on April 4th, and an 
affidavit of the publisher is on file in the office of the City Clerk.  The Mayor and members of the 
City Council acknowledged advance notice of the meeting by signing the Agendas which are a 
part of these minutes.  The advance notice to the Public, Mayor, and Council members 
conveyed the availability of the agendas, which were kept continuously current in the office of 
the City Clerk and were available for public inspection during regular office hours.  No new items 
were added to the agendas during the twenty-four hours immediately prior to the opening of the 
Council meeting. 
  
 Present for the meeting were: Mayor Alan Zavodny, Council members Tom Kobus, 
Kevin Hotovy, Gary Smith, John Vandenberg, and Dana Trowbridge, City Attorney Jim Egr, and 
City Clerk Joan Kovar.   Council member Pat Meysenburg was absent. 
 
 Also present for the meeting were:  Craig Reinsch of Olsson Associates, Deana 
Zeilinger Briggs, Rick Comte, Housing Authority Executive Director Renee Williams, Planning 
Commission Members Janis Cameron and Keith Marvin, Sheriff Tom Dion, Building Inspector 
Ray Sueper, and Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin.     
 
 The meeting opened with the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny informed the public of the “Open Meetings Act” posted on the east 
wall of the meeting room asked those present to please silence their cell phones. 
 
 The minutes of the March 27th, 2019 meeting of the Mayor and City Council were 
approved upon a motion by Council member Hotovy and seconded by Council member 
Vandenberg.  Voting AYE:  Council members Smith, Kobus, Hotovy, and Vandenberg.  Voting 
NAY:  None.  Council members Meysenburg and Trowbridge were absent.  The motion carried.   
 
 Council member Smith made a motion to approve Pay Estimate #6 to Eriksen 
Construction Co., in the amount of $135,816.78 for the Wastewater Treatment Plant Project.  
Council member Hotovy seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Kobus, 
Vandenberg, Smith, and Hotovy.  Voting NAY:  None.  Council members Meysenburg and 
Trowbridge were absent.  The motion carried. 
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 Mayor Zavodny asked for consideration of claims.  Council member Smith made a 
motion to authorize the payment of claims and Council member Vandenberg seconded the 
motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Kobus, Vandenberg, Smith, and Hotovy.  Voting NAY:  
None.  Council members Meysenburg and Trowbridge were absent.  The motion carried.    
 
 Mayor Zavodny asked for any comments or questions concerning the Committee and 
Officer Reports.  
    
  There being no comments, Council member Hotovy made a motion to accept the 
Committee and Officers Reports as presented.  Council member Smith seconded the motion.  
Voting AYE:  Council members Kobus, Vandenberg, Smith, and Hotovy.  Voting NAY:  None.  
Council members Meysenburg and Trowbridge were absent.  The motion carried. 
 
 Craig Reinsch of Olsson stated that as instructed they designed, submitted, and bid the 
project for the water main replacement / relocation.  The bids were opened last Thursday and 
there were two bids received: 
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 Craig Reinsch stated: “The estimate for the project was $68,000.  The bids range from 
$61,935.00 to just under $65,000.00 and so we are recommending that the award be made to 
Obrist & Company, Inc.  They will be done in time for school to start and there will be liquidated 
damages if they are not; that was a question that the David City Public School asked.  I will tell 
you that I did share this information with DCPS Superintendent Chad Denker and he provided 
me with a little bit of an update on what they are doing around the site, so they may wish to add, 
I guess there is a fire line that they didn’t tell us about that’s on the line that’s going away, so, 
how that works with what their plan is, they haven’t decided if they are going to do that as part of 
this or on their own.  There is a service line to their bus barn that we’ve asked them to move to 
one of the other areas, and so they are going to take care of that.”       
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 Council member Hotovy made a motion to approve the bid of Obrist and Company for 
the base bid of $61,935.00 for the City and DCHS Water Main Replacement.  Council member 
Vandenberg seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Kobus, Smith, Vandenberg, 
and Hotovy.  Voting NAY:  None.  Council members Meysenburg and Trowbridge were absent.  
The motion carried. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated: “One of the other things that I don’t think we’ve settled on yet 
with the David City Public School is that we talked about a cost share on that.” 
 
 City Clerk Joan Kovar reported that Superintendent Chad Denker of David City Public 
Schools stated that they would contribute $50,000 towards this project. 
 

 
 

------------------------------- 
 

Council member Kobus stated: “You can’t beat that deal.” 
 
Mayor Zavodny stated: “That was in the range I was hoping we could settle upon.” 
 
The next agenda item was discussion concerning an evaluation and scope concerning 

the water treatment plant. 
 
Craig Reinsch of Olsson stated: “My understanding is that there was a discussion at the 

February 27th Council Meeting, and I got a call from Gil Frey a week or so afterwards saying that 
there was some interest at taking a look at the existing water plant, or maybe replacing it, or 
maybe looking for a different supply.  I asked some questions and before the bid opening, I 
called a meeting to say “what kind of scope do you want us to do, how far do you want us to 
take it, what’s the end game and the time frame?”  One of the items that came out of that 
meeting is maybe we have a discussion here so that I have a little more direction from the 
Council as to how you would like me to proceed.” 

 
Mayor Zavodny stated: “We are clear that we are one of the few Cities that have a pretty 

big geographic area that has a lime softening water treatment plant.  We have, over the years, 
at least in my 9 years of sitting in this chair, figured out that that big chemistry experiment isn’t 
the best for us.  It’s such a delicate balance to get things to work, you know it’s something the 
citizens should deserve, a good water source, and it’s hard to keep that plant in balance, it’s 
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hard to keep good operators considering its past it’s life expectancy, so the discussion we had is 
what options do we have?  Is there a better system?  I mean it’s been forty plus years since that 
was done, so are there better options than that?  Would it be something that if we go far enough 
out, we can get water that maybe wouldn’t need treatment and if people wanted a softener in 
their house, they could do that.  We are at the part right now where every option is on the table, 
but we need to see, if one of them isn’t feasible, we systematically start paring it down to what 
might work.”        

 
Craig Reinsch of Olsson asked: “Would the end goal be that you would request funding 

to do a project similar to what’s going on at the Wastewater Plant now?” 
 
Mayor Zavodny stated: “I don’t know if we got that far.  Just in a general way, what’s out 

there now, what are the options?  
 
Craig Reinsch of Olsson stated: “If I were to make a recommendation it would be, if 

you’re curious about source water, we can look and pull some samples.  Normally, we look at a 
10 – 20 mile radius of town, but at the end of the day, you know there was a water treatment 
plant evaluation done in 2012 with the existing plant; some recommendations.  If the end game 
is, whatever we do we want to take that information we put together and submit it for funding 
consideration, if we do that, then we would really need to compare three options.  One would be 
what would it take to get the existing system upgraded?  Is there an alternative treatment type 
and if you want to look for the source water.  Those would be the tree options.  We would do a 
report similar to what we did for the wastewater plant that would compare all of those options 
and package it so that it could be considered for funding.” 

 
Mayor Zavodny stated: “I think some of the other things that we need to consider is, right 

now we have the one gentleman who has the permitting to operate the water treatment plant 
under his operating certificate, so, if we source a different place how does that factor into the 
equation?  The other things that I think are major concern is, we don’t want a money pit.  We fix 
one thing and then the next thing breaks and doesn’t work and then we end up with a worse 
system.  I think we’ve reached a point that we’re just kind of done with that.  I don’t think we feel 
confident that without a lot of money and being able to keep people to figure out all the nuances 
of that thing working, that it’s worth it; that’s just not what we want to do.” 

 
Discussion followed.  Mayor Zavodny stated the only way he would even want to look at 

upgrading the existing system is if the operation could be simplified significantly.  It was noted 
that there is a lot more automation that can be done today.  

 
Council member Dana Trowbridge arrived at 7:13 p.m. 
 
Craig Reinsch stated: “The one thing that I wanted to make sure that the Council 

realized with the facility is that it’s not just treating iron and manganese and it’s not just 
softening.  With some of the wells that have been put on-line, those wells are high in arsenic as 
well, and so the City actually benefitted from the treatment type that’s there, because that 
arsenic is removed as part of that process and no treatment modifications really needed to be 
made to allow for that arsenic removal.  There are different technologies out there to do a 
different kind of filtration but it would have to include arsenic and the State would be looking to 
make sure it takes care of arsenic.  There are more automated facilities, but you will still have to 
monitor your chemicals, you will still have daily testings, etc.  If we look for a different water 
source we would have to see if we could find a source that doesn’t have iron and manganese in 
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this area, and the challenge is, you are looking, but if we don’t sample for everything then 
obviously we want to make sure that we sample for what we know.  Brainard is struggling with 
selenium, an area east of Wahoo is testing high for radio nuclei, the uranium and things.  It 
sounds like what you are asking for would fit really well within this preliminary engineering 
report, that would answer all of your questions, put the lines together, and then it’s something 
that you could then turn around and utilize for funding.” 

 
Council member Zavodny asked: “By our next meeting would you be able to put together 

a proposal of what that might cost?” 
 
Craig Reinsch stated: “Yes.” 
 
Council member Trowbridge stated: “Let’s also look at a cost comparison so we know 

which total direction it takes us.” 
 
Craig Reinsch stated: “That would be in there, and it will help to answer those questions 

of the funding agencies who would want that comparison also.  Neither one of those options at 
this point are going to be cheap.” 

  
Mayor Zavodny stated that brings us to agenda item #10: Discussion with Deana 

Zeilinger Briggs concerning the Treat residence at 715 4th Street, David City, NE. 
 
Deana Zeilinger Briggs introduced herself and stated that she was being an advocate for 

the house.  It was her family that built it, Ray Zeilinger was her father, and Orletha Zeilinger, 
who ran the Fabric Shoppe, was her grandmother.  Deana asked: “Why are we asking to have 
the Chauncey House torn down?” 

 
Council member Trowbridge stated: “Where have you been for ten years?” 
 
Deana stated: “Not in David City.” 
 
Council member Trowbridge stated: “Well obviously.” 
 
Rick Comte was also present to say he agreed with Deana and did not want to see the 

house, a historic landmark, demolished. 
 
Mayor Zavodny stated: “This has been going on a while.  I think we’ve gotten to this 

point because the property was declared a nuisance.  We are advertising for bids which we 
hope to have by May 8th.  Everyone has opinions on this.  I believe that nobody actually wants 
to see it torn down but we have been fighting this for quite some time and haven’t received 
much cooperation from the owner.  We know nothing about any transfer, or sale of the property, 
we are dealing with a hypothetical, so we are going to stay our course for now, based on what 
we’ve done.  Now, what I am going to suggest to the Council this evening, and I will promise to 
have this to you by our next meeting in two weeks is, and I’ve talked to Counsel about this, and 
my thinking is taking Counsel out of the equation and hiring someone who does this all the time 
to make sure our i’s are dotted and t’s are crossed, and I bring it to you for your consideration to 
guide us through this process because they have remedies available to them and I’m guessing 
this will end up, probably where it needs to end up, and that will be the court system.” 
 

Much discussion followed. 
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Mayor Zavodny stated the next item was consideration of the request by the David City 
Housing Authority for the City to repair the manhole cover located in the sidewalk along 3rd 
Street by the Sunshine Court. 

 
Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin stated: “I spoke with Mat, he had numbers put 

together in regards to this project.  We have a manhole ring, lid, that’s a spare out at the 
wastewater plant so there will be no additional cost for that from us on our side.  The numbers 
were given to Joan according to what Mat told me.” 

 
City Clerk Kovar stated: “The cost is $547.00 and you all received a copy of it in your 

agenda packets: 
 

 
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

 
Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin stated: “The current state of what’s inside of it is 

the electric primary, supposedly from what Pat had told me that feeds the Sunshine Court, so 
essentially when I went up to it I thought I was going to be looking at a manhole, the sewer 
cover but it is not, it is an electrical pit.  It is half full of water with electric primary in it, and I 
wouldn’t even pump it out, I’m not, sorry.” 

 
Council member Kobus asked: “Why can’t it be filled up if it’s underground primary?” 
 
Aaron stated: “That’s a question for Pat.  It’s a lot to be ran through there and they used 

old existing water lines to feed this primary in through for Sunshine Court.” 
 
Mayor Zavodny stated: “That’s the second time we’ve run into that, we about got 

somebody killed.” 
 
Aaron stated: “Well, and that’s, the second Mick pulled up and saw me standing there 

he’s like “get back”.  I was like, “alright”, I had no problem doing that because this is obviously 
not water or sewer it’s just electrical with water in it.” 

 
Mayor Zavodny stated: “This gets worse.” 
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Council member Hotovy stated: “Let’s figure out a way to get it fixed the best way 
possible and be done with it.” 

 
Council member Trowbridge stated: “The safest way for everyone concerned.” 
 
Planning Commission member Keith Marvin stated: “Somebody could pull that cover off; 

that’s just an accident waiting to happen.”  
 
Housing Authority Executive Director Renee Williams stated: “When Mat & Chris came 

over last week to look at it, I went out to look with them, and they thought they could just kind of 
grind it off and then put a new ring around it and everything, but it’s concrete.  So, like the 
outside is concrete or whatever so they can’t really grind it off, so unless you really fill it, and it’s 
kind of heaved up and the sidewalk has sunk down, that you are still going to have an issue 
there.” 

 
Council member Hotovy stated: “That’s what I’m saying.  Why couldn’t you fill it, it’s 

underground water obviously, why couldn’t we just fill it and put a cap over it?” 
 
Aaron Gustin stated: “That would have to be looked at by the electric department.” 
 
Planning Commission Member Janice Cameron stated: “They’re not joined though, they 

are like bare wires only they don’t join, they’re like coming from this way and that way and then 
there is water 2’ or a foot underneath that.” 

 
Mayor Zavodny stated: “You’re ignoring the fact that we have this in an old water line, 

this whole thing is stupid.  We should go in, do it right, and there’s no reason to have a manhole 
there.  Why would we replace something that obviously we really have no need for?”  Fill it, 
compact it, pour a new sidewalk, and it’s one less problem that twenty years from now when 
some guy walks in there thinking it’s an abandoned water line and gets zapped, especially if 
there are bare wires, it needs to be fixed.” 

 
Council member Hotovy stated: “It needs to be fixed correctly.  I would get the electric 

department there, see if they can get wires that aren’t being used terminated and out of the way, 
wires that are used make sure they are okay to be underground, fill it up, compact it, put a 
concrete cap over it, and done.” 

 
Mayor Zavodny stated: “If you can, by the next meeting, if the electric department could 

come and tell us how we can get that fixed and done away with, that would be good.  That’s all 
we are going to do for tonight, we’ll have the electric department come in two weeks and 
hopefully be closer to getting that just gone.  Then you have a straight sidewalk and don’t have 
to worry about anybody tripping over it or getting in it.  Level may be the word I wanted to use.” 

 
Housing Authority Executive Director Renee Williams stated: “No, it’s not going to be 

level but it’s going to be less of a trip hazard.” 
 
Council member Hotovy asked: “How would it not be level?” 
 
Housing Authority Executive Director Renee Williams stated: “Because it’s so high up.”  

(It was explained that that would be gone.)  You’re going to pull out the concrete and 
everything?  Oh, that would be great, let’s do that, get rid of that whole thing.” 
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 Council member Trowbridge made a motion to reappoint Larry McPhillips as a Housing 
Authority Board of Commissioner for another 5-year term (May 2019 thru May 2024).  Council 
member Hotovy seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  Council members Smith, Kobus, 
Vandenberg, Hotovy, and Trowbridge.  Voting NAY: None.  Council member Meysenburg was 
absent.  The motion carried. 
 
 Council member Hotovy made a motion to approve the Water/Wastewater Field 
Supervisor job description.  Council member Vandenberg seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  
Council members Smith, Kobus, Vandenberg, Hotovy, and Trowbridge.  Voting NAY:  None.  
Council member Meysenburg was absent.  The motion carried. 
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 The Mayor and Council discussed possibly requesting bids for mowing services.  Power 
Plant Supervisor Eric Betzen used to mow the following: 

 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated: “Is this everything we need done?  This is what Eric used to mow 
but are there other areas?  Again, using City employees with training, certifications, etc., it 
doesn’t make sense to have them mowing.  The Airport, we are leaving alone because we don’t 
need somebody inexperienced knocking over expensive Airport equipment, and the Park.” 
 
 City Clerk Kovar stated: “We will probably have several of the lots where the City has 
taken buildings down, the northeast corner of 3rd & “E”, the Walter Goesch property, the lot on 
the Southeast corner of 11th & “B”, etc.  We will have to watch these and see if anyone is 
mowing them or if the City will be required to mow them.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated: “I would say we add those also so the City employees aren’t 
mowing them.” 
 
  Council member Trowbridge asked: “Whose mower are we not going to use for this?” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin stated: “Eric had a mower at the Power Plant 
with a snow blower on the front of it that he would use.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated: “So do we have an asset that we don’t need any more, then why 
not put it out for bids like Cities do.” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge asked: “And we have a plasma cutter that we don’t need 
anymore because we don’t have anyone to use it.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated: “As we go into the budget, I would like to evaluate the plasma 
cutter and any equipment we are not using; it’s stupid to keep things we aren’t going to use.”   
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin stated: “There is a pressure washer over there 
that would work really well for lime.  It’s one of the Hotsy’s that’s in good condition and it would 
work really well in terms of cleaning that dump truck, cleaning out that bed.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated: “Well for now, that’s fine, we have it, use it.” 
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 Council member Trowbridge stated: “The point being Alan, we are going to pay 
someone to use their own mower, when we already have the equipment.  Wouldn’t it be 
cheaper to hire some kid for $9/hour, on a seasonal part-time basis?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated: “I had that thought too.  What I want you to do between now and 
our next meeting is consider: do we hire a person for $9/hr. on our equipment.” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “And that person could use the power plants pick-up 
and trailer to haul the mower around.” 
 
  Mayor Zavodny stated: “They’re an employee, they certainly should be, why not?  That’s 
probably our cheapest route.” 
 
 City Clerk Kovar asked: “How old is this kid going to be?” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge and Mayor Zavodny both stated: “Person.” 
 
 City Clerk Kovar stated: “If it’s a kid; I’m worried about the kid.  Has he had his driver’s 
education, is he going to be covered by our insurance if he has an accident if he’s driving our 
vehicles?” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “We’re hiring a human being, forget I said kid.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated: “Well, we’re going to have to advertise and see who applies; 
$9/hr. or $10/hr. to mow, we’re still coming out way ahead from what we were paying some of 
our guys, and taking away time that they could use to be getting electric lines out of old 
abandoned water lines.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated: “So, in two weeks, we are going to decide if we want to hire an 
employee, or if we want to put it out for bids for professional mowing services to do.  So, decide 
which way you want to go, do you want to advertise for an actual mowing service to do it, or do 
we advertise and hire somebody?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next agenda item was Discussion / Consideration of the 
increase in the Butler Public Power District’s Wheeling Charge. 
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “I asked for that.  With the homework that’s been 
done on this particular issue, I believe that they cannot support a 70% increase.  They cannot 
intelligently support a 70% increase because our needs, our flow of kilowatt hours has changed 
insignificantly since 2008, when we had our last rate increase on wheeling, and at that point in 
time, the general manager took the time to write us a letter to tell us “don’t put your own service 
in because we’re not going to raise your service more than 1% a year, if that, and if we get the 
pump station out here west of town, it will be significantly less than 1% a year”, and he elected 
for the next 6 years of his term to not raise it a penny a year, and then he’s gone for four years 
and now we need a 70% increase, and I want to go before the Power Review Board and have 
them take a peak at this, because this is what they do, this is something they would adjudicate,  
they will not give an adjudication that says it has to be this.  They simply will say that we don’t 
believe 70% is a good number, and then if you end up in District Court, there is no better 
evidence than having the Power Review Board not agree with the 70% increase.  70% is 
$70,000 a year; am I right?  Close?  For the rest of your life, and they don’t need it and they 
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can’t support it and I’d bet money on that.  So, I would suggest that we ask for a review by the 
Power Review Board.” 
 
 City Attorney Egr stated that he would have to research this process. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated: “I am sure the request is simple, what I am saying is, determining 
what it should be is not without some complications because the definitions of what they are 
going to argue is, this is what it takes to maintain the whole grid that gets to you and your share.  
I would say though, when you look at a 70% increase, I can’t imagine us trying to do a 10% 
increase on anything.” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “When the total universe of billable kilowatt hours 
has probably doubled, therefore the costs per kilowatt hours relative to substations has come 
down significantly, because that pump station, I will guess, has almost doubled their capacity.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny asked: “Does anybody have any idea how they arrived at the math they 
did to come up with this, because I tried….” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “They commissioned a rate survey and you and I 
both know how rate surveys go, it’s how much money do you want to make, and we’ll make the 
rate survey match.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated: “We’ve lost several employees from our electrical department 
down there because they pay more, so then we’re going to end up paying for them, us not being 
able to compete with them for employees.  That’s the part that’s a little maddening in this thing.  
I would also like to know; I could not determine what our other options are.” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “I think it’s binary, you pay it or you don’t.” 
 
 City Attorney Egr stated: “I don’t think we have any other options, other than we don’t 
pay the bill and they take us to court for not paying the bill.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated: “Well, that’s the wrong way to approach things.  I think the right 
way is to say the one entity who does is the Power Review Board and says: “you know, you 
can’t just charge anything you want.” 
 
 Council member Trowbridge stated: “I think we should entertain a fair offer should be, as 
they told us ten years ago, ten to eleven percent.” 
 
 City Attorney Egr stated: “Even though they did a rate study that based upon the last 
four years, I think we have a right to rely upon the letter that was sent to us about that, because 
we detrimentally relied upon that letter.  We would have taken other action but for that letter.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated: “If we knew 70% was coming, I can almost promise you would.”  
 
 Discussion followed.  It was noted that the letter the City had received from BPPD 
General Manager Gary Westphal dated April 24, 2009 should be shared with Mark Kirby of 
BPPD.  City Attorney Egr will research the process of how to get an opinion from the Power 
Review Board. 
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 Council member Hotovy introduced Ordinance No. 1310 adding a pay line for the Water / 
Wastewater Field Supervisor.  Mayor Zavodny read Ordinance No. 1310 by title.  Council 
member Hotovy made a motion to suspend the statutory rule that requires an Ordinance be 
read on three separate days.  Council member Vandenberg seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  
Council members Trowbridge, Hotovy, Smith, Kobus, and Vandenberg.  Voting NAY:  None.  
Council member Meysenburg was absent.  The motion carried.   
 

Council member Hotovy made a motion to pass and adopt Ordinance No. 1310 on the 
third and final reading.  Council member Vandenberg seconded the motion.  Voting AYE:  
Council members Vandenberg, Kobus, Smith, Hotovy, and Trowbridge.  Voting NAY: None.  
Council member Meysenburg was absent.  The motion carried and Ordinance No. 1310 was 
passed on 3rd and final reading as follows: 

 
ORDINANCE NO.  1310 

 
AN ORDINANCE ADDING A PAY LINE FOR A WATER / WASTEWATER FIELD 

SUPERVISOR; REPEALING ALL ORDINANCES OR PORTIONS OF ORDINANCES IN 
CONFLICT THEREWITH; PROVIDING FOR PUBLICATION OF THIS ORDINANCE IN 
PAMPHLET FORM; AND PROVIDING FOR A TIME WHEN THIS ORDINANCE SHALL TAKE 
EFFECT. 

 
BE IT ORDAINED BY THE MAYOR AND COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, 

NEBRASKA: 
 

SECTION 1.  The Mayor and City Council of David City, Nebraska, do hereby establish 
and fix the pay scales and salaries for the following positions for the appointed officers and 
employees of the City of David City, Nebraska:  
 

Full-Time Staff (Hourly Rate of Pay)             

STEP  Probat
ionary 

6 mo. 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 

Office Staff                 

Clerical I  11.02 11.27 11.52 11.78 12.05 12.30 12.60 12.87 13.16 13.48 13.77 14.08 14.39 14.74 15.04 

Acct Clerk I  13.43 13.73 14.04 14.35 14.70 15.00 15.35 15.70 16.06 16.41 16.78 17.15 17.54 17.92 18.34 

Acct Clerk II  15.67 16.02 16.37 16.73 17.14 17.50 17.89 18.31 18.72 19.11 19.55 19.99 20.45 20.90 21.37 

(incl .50/hr. 
CMC) 

(Ord.  1192) 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25    

  21.86 22.35 22.87 23.38 23.91 24.44 25.01 25.56 26.14 26.71 27.32 27.93    

                 

STEP  Probat
ionary 

6 mo. 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 

Utility Staff                 

Power Plant Op I 13.83 14.14 14.43 14.78 15.11 15.44 15.80 16.15 16.51 16.89 17.27 17.66 18.06 18.46 18.88 

Power Plant Op II 17.35 17.72 18.14 18.53 18.95 19.39 19.82 20.25 20.72 21.18 21.66 22.16 22.64 23.13 23.67 

Power Plant Op III 17.82 18.24 18.63 19.05 19.48 19.92 20.39 20.83 21.28 21.79 22.27 22.77 23.28 23.80 24.34 

                 

Apprentice Lineman 15.32 15.64 16.02 16.37 16.72 17.11 17.49 17.88 18.28 18.71 19.10 19.55 19.98 20.44 20.89 

Line worker II  20.11 20.54 21.01 21.49 21.96 22.45 22.97 23.47 24.01 24.55 25.11 25.68 26.25 26.85 27.45 
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Line worker I  21.13 21.61 22.09 22.58 23.09 23.61 24.15 24.69 25.24 25.81 26.41 26.98 27.60 28.22 28.86 

Line Foreman  22.77 23.28 23.79 24.33 24.86 25.45 26.00 26.58 27.19 27.81 28.45 29.08 29.73 30.40 31.09 

                 

Water/Sewer Op I 13.12 13.47 13.75 14.05 14.37 14.71 15.02 15.37 15.72 16.07 16.44 16.79 17.17 17.56 17.96 

WA/SE Op 1 w Gr VI 13.93 14.25 14.57 14.89 15.24 15.56 15.92 16.27 16.64 17.02 17.40 17.79 18.19 18.59 19.01 

WA/SE Operator II 15.88 16.23 16.60 16.98 17.36 17.73 18.15 18.54 18.96 19.40 19.83 20.26 20.73 21.20 21.67 

WA/SE Op I I  w Gr VI 16.63 17.02 17.40 17.77 18.19 18.58 19.01 19.44 19.87 20.32 20.79 21.24 21.73 22.21 22.72 

WA/SE Op III w Gr VI 19.01 19.44 19.87 20.32 20.79 21.24 21.73 22.21 22.71 23.22 23.73 24.29 24.82 25.39 25.94 

Waste Water Plt Op 17.94 18.35 18.76 19.17 19.62 20.07 20.51 20.96 21.44 21.92 22.40 22.93 23.38 23.97 24.49 

STEP  Probat
ion 

6 mo. 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 

City Maintenance Staff                

Laborer I  11.02 11.27 11.52 11.78 12.05 12.30 12.60 12.87 13.16 13.48 13.77 14.07 14.38 14.73 15.03 

Laborer II  13.00 13.29 13.60 13.90 14.22 14.52 14.86 15.19 15.52 15.89 16.24 16.61 16.99 17.37 17.74 

Maint Worker I  13.65 13.95 14.28 14.60 14.93 15.28 15.59 15.95 16.30 16.67 17.06 17.44 17.82 18.24 18.63 

Maint Worker II  14.32 14.67 14.97 15.32 15.67 16.02 16.37 16.73 17.12 17.50 17.89 18.30 18.72 19.11 19.55 

Street Foreman  17.61 18.01 18.41 18.82 19.25 19.68 20.13 20.57 21.04 21.52 21.98 22.49 23.00 23.50 24.05 

Bartenders  9.00 Min Wage              

Recycling Workers 9.00 Min Wage              

Summer Time Help 9.00  9.20 9.41 9.62            

                 

  Probat
ionary 

6 Mo 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 

Supervisors                 

Park & Aud Supt. 17.54 17.92 18.33 18.75 19.16 19.61 20.06 20.49 20.94 21.42 21.90 22.39 22.91 23.42 23.95 

                

Street Supt.  21.69 22.18 22.68 23.18 23.70 24.25 24.78 25.34 25.90 26.50 27.08 27.71 28.32 28.96 29.63 

  14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25    

 
 

 
 

30.29 30.97 31.67 32.38 33.10 33.85 34.60 35.39 36.17 36.99 37.83 38.67      

Water Super w/Gr VI 21.35 21.85 22.34 22.86 23.36 23.90 24.41 24.96 25.52 26.11 26.68 27.30 27.91 28.54 29.17 

  14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25    
  29.83 30.51 31.18 31.89 32.60 33.34 34.08 34.84 35.63 36.43 37.26 38.08  

 
  

Wastewater Super w/Gr VI 21.35 21.85 22.34 22.86 23.36 23.90 24.41 24.96 25.52 26.11 26.68 27.30 27.91 28.54 29.17 

Field Supervisor 21.35 21.85 22.34 22.86 23.36 23.90 24.41 24.96 25.52 26.11 26.68 27.30 27.91 28.54 29.17 

Power Plant Supervisor 22.36 22.88 23.38 23.92 24.44 25.01 25.56 26.14 26.71 27.32 27.93 28.56 29.20 29.85 30.53 

Electric Supervisor 25.49 26.07 26.64 27.26 27.88 28.50 29.14 29.83 30.45 31.14 31.84 32.56 33.31 34.04 34.80 

                 

1) 15 Steps Total                 

2) Approximately 2.25% between steps               

3) The salary range from Probationary Salary to Step 13 (maximum) is 37%          

    Permanent Part-time Staff (Hourly 
Rate of Pay) 

       

                 
Part-time workers 9.76 9.99 10.21 10.43 10.68 10.90 11.15 11.42 11.65 11.94 12.20 12.48 12.76 13.03 13.34 
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Swimming Pool   A B C D E F G H I J    

Staff    1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10    

Manager    12.50 12.78 13.05 13.36 13.65 13.97 14.30 14.61 14.93 15.28    

Asst. Manager    12.04 12.28 12.58 12.86 13.14 13.44 13.74 14.05 14.36 14.70    

Head Lifeguard    11.09 11.38 11.64 11.94 12.21 12.50 12.78 13.05 13.35 13.61    

WSI Lifeguard    9.50 9.79 10.07 10.36 10.65 10.91 11.20 11.49 11.76 12.06    

Lifeguard    8.71 8.83 8.94 9.04 9.17 9.29 9.39 9.49 9.62 9.73    

Sw Lesson Aid    8.16 8.27 8.38 8.50 8.62 8.72 8.84 8.95 9.06 9.18    

Aerobics Instructor   10.31 10.41 10.52 10.65 10.76 10.86 10.98 11.09 11.20 11.32    

Concession/Games/Cleaning   8.16 8.27 8.38 8.50 8.62 8.72 8.84 8.95 9.06 9.18    

    

 

 

Salaried Staff Pay Plan (Annual Rate of Pay) 
   

Position  Minimum  Mid-Point   Maximum  

Clerk/Treasurer $57,700  $68,378   $79,055  
 
Notes: 

1) Exempt (salaried) Employees are subject to the same 2.25% annual step increase as non-
exempt employees as well as any Cost-of-Living Adjustments (COLA) as approved by the City 
Council. 

2) The range spread from Minimum Starting to Maximum is approximately 37%. 

 
SECTION 3.    Any and all ordinances or sections thereof, passed and approved prior 

to the passage, approval and publication or posting of this ordinance, and in conflict with its 
provisions, are hereby repealed. 

 
SECTION 4.   This ordinance shall be published in pamphlet form and shall be in full 

force and effect following its passage, approval, and publication as provided by law and city 
ordinance. 

 
PASSED AND APPROVED this   10th   day of    April  , 2019. 

 
 
 
    
 Mayor Alan Zavodny 
 

   
City Clerk Joan Kovar 
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There being no further business to come before the Council, Council member 
Vandenberg made a motion to adjourn.  Council member Hotovy seconded the motion.  Voting 
AYE:  Council members Kobus, Smith, Trowbridge, Hotovy, and Vandenberg.  Voting NAY: 
None.   Council member Meysenburg was absent.  The motion carried and Mayor Zavodny 
declared the meeting adjourned at 8:05 p.m. 

 
 
 
 
 
 

▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲▲ 
 
 CERTIFICATION OF MINUTES 
 April 10th, 2019 
 
 I, Joan Kovar, duly qualified and acting City Clerk for the City of David City, Nebraska, 
do hereby certify with regard to all proceedings of April 10th, 2019; that all of the subjects 
included in the foregoing proceedings were contained in the agenda for the meeting, kept 
continually current and available for public inspection at the office of the City Clerk; that such 
subjects were contained in said agenda for at least twenty-four hours prior to said meeting; that 
the minutes of the meeting of the City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, were in 
written form and available for public inspection within ten working days and prior to the next 
convened meeting of said body; that all news media requesting notification concerning meetings 
of said body were provided with advance notification of the time and place of said meeting and 
the subjects to be discussed at said meeting. 
 
 
 
            
        Joan Kovar, City Clerk 
 
  
 
 


